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LIBRARIES OF MIDDLESEX AUTOMATION CONSORTIUM
EXECUTIVE BOARD MEETING
LMxAC Office 

July 28, 2011
MINUTES
MEMBERS PRESENT:
Ingrid Bruck –Long Branch
Joe Da Rold  – Plainfield

Irene Goldberg - Monroe
Sara Hansen – Old Bridge
MEMBERS ABSENT: 
Chris Carbone – South Brunswick
Mary Faith Chmiel – Spotswood
Chuck Dolan – Middlesex Community College
May Lein Ho – Middlesex Public
LMxAC STAFF PRESENT:
Eileen M. Palmer
Elisa Bash
GUEST:

Patrick Grant – Benefit Foundations of America
The meeting was called to order at 9:50 am by Vice President Joe Da Rold.  
APPROVAL THE AGENDA: (Document#11-35)
The Board agreed to move up the discussion of the Health Care Insurance to the top of the agenda. There were no other modifications. Irene Goldberg moved to approve the July agenda.  Sara Hansen seconded the motion. All members were in favor. The motion carried.
NEW BUSINESS: 
Health Care Insurance topic was moved to the beginning of the agenda to accommodate the arrival of guest, Patrick Grant from Benefit Foundations of America.
a. Health Care Insurance for 2011-2012 (Document#11-42) – Eileen reported that she met with staff members to review healthcare options. She explained to staff that even though the proposed healthcare plans do not require employee contributions, this year, staff should be prepared to contribute next year. It will also be necessary to establish policies for a newly hired employee. Patrick Grant would help us set up a flexible spending plan on pre taxed wages to help with payments. Eileen stated that most library staff already contribute to their own healthcare cost. Eileen noted the cost for the HMO plan is $20/copay PCP/$40 specialist Hospitalization and $250 Co-pay 5 Days Max. She had looked up the average hospital stay in NJ and it is $2200/day. The Staff favored payment of a fixed amount of $250. There was no change to the prescription plan.  Eileen said that we have a good health plan and that we are the exception than most organizations requiring contributions.  The consensus at the staff meeting was to go with Option #5 Direct Access HMO but Eileen wants to give staff members a few more days to review plan options.  Irene Goldberg authorized Eileen to move forward with the approved healthcare plan. Sara Hansen seconded the motion. All members were in favor. The motion carried. After discussion, Patrick met with LMxAC Full-time staff to discuss any questions or concerns that employees had with the new health care insurance options that were presented. 
MINUTES OF THE PREVIOUS MEETING: (Document#11-36)
Irene Goldberg moved to approve minutes of the June 17, 2011 meeting. Ingrid Bruck seconded the motion. Three members were in favor; one member abstained. The motion carried.
ELECTION OF OFFICERS: Eileen welcomed Sara Hansen to the Board. Sara said that she was happy to be participating on the Board. Eileen noted that she will be serving the one year Library representative term. Ingrid Bruck and Chris Carbone renewed their positions as Secretary and Member at Large.
TREASURER'S REPORT: (Document#11-37)
Eileen Palmer presented the Budget Report for June 2011. She noted that we were at the end of the fiscal year for the budget. She expressed that the year ended better than expected at $14,000 net income.  Eileen had asked Elisa to make year end entries to get a more accurate financial picture. There may be additional audit adjustments, so the net income may change. Elisa made some notes on the aged receivable report to show that most of the over 90 invoices have been paid in July. Eileen recommended seeking other options to yield more interest income from the Development Fund. The Board agreed and recommended that the Finance committee review other options. One Board member recommended that the Finance Committee speak to their library’s Smith Barney representative for advice on creating a portfolio that could include EFTA and FMA accounts. Treasurer’s Report was filed for audit.
BILL LIST: (Document#11-38)
Eileen Palmer reviewed the bill list for July 2011. The check to the State of New Jersey was for the transfer of $50,000 into our Cash Management Fund account. The check to Sayreville was for their E-rate refund. The check to TD Card Services was for our monthly credit card that included travel and lodging for the ALA conference. Tiger Direct B2B was for the large purchase of ear-buds for several library members. Sara Hansen moved to approve the July 2011 bill list. Irene Goldberg seconded the motion. All members were in favor. The motion carried. 
DIRECTOR’S REPORT: (Document#11-39) Eileen Palmer presented a written director’s report to the board. Eileen reported that LMxAC held a Circulation class attended by 6 member libraries as well as a Director’s Station class for collection development attended by 8 member libraries. She mentioned that Comprise continues to work on the reporting component of SmartPay. Eileen is reviewing PayPal Pro Plus as a possible less costly alternative but may not be able to get any reporting functionality.  Eileen discussed the Statewide Virtual Reference Task force and the uncertainty of the continuation of the program. The State Library will not be funding the program any longer. It could become a shared cost among all of the libraries. The Board came to a consensus that LMxAC should look into developing our own virtual reference option.
Eileen discussed helping to support members by offering consulting services for strategic planning. Eileen mentioned that Anne Roman and she had been working on strategic plan activities. However, Anne’s part-time position will end in September and a new part-time tech would be hired as planned in this year’s budget. Anne will go on to work with Jim Hecht on strategic planning for Pro Libra. Eileen proposes for Strategic planning services to offer ala carte costs based on an hourly rate. The cost would be $100/hour. LMxAC has the Survey Monkey account, we would write surveys at an hourly rate. Eileen noted that ala carte services would be more affordable for smaller library members.  Eileen proposed the cost for a complete package would be $5,000 plus expenses for 70 hours of staff time. A second package would be $7,500 plus expenses for 100 hours of staff time. Eileen anticipates that the whole process would take three months, so she would only be able to work with one library at a time on a first come, first serve basis. Irene Goldberg moved to authorize Eileen to offer Strategic Planning services to Member Libraries at the proposed rates of $100/hr for ala carte services, $5,000 for 70 hour package and $7,500 for 100 hour package to LMxAC member libraries only. Irene added an addendum to the motion to send a quick email to survey member’s future participation. Ingrid Bruck seconded the motion. All members were in favor. The motion carried. Irene conveyed that Eileen may proceed with accepting an outside Consortium RFPs on her own time with full board approval. 
OLD BUSINESS: 
a. Verizon – outstanding billing issue (Document#11-40) Eileen explained the billing issues with Verizon is related to the migration from T3 to Switched Ethernet circuit. LMxAC received a collection letter for about $69,000 in charges that we are disputing. Eileen consulted with Evelyn Hartmann regarding the letter. Eileen presented the Board a copy of the letter sent to the agent about the disputed funds due. Verizon has since issued a $30,000 credit. There were several issues, one issue was the anticipated installation of the Switched Ethernet was to occur by July 1, but it did not get installed until October. Verizon should have honored contract pricing but instead charged full tariff rate that was triple the cost. During the period of being overcharged, we continued to pay the contract price amount.  Eileen stated that it may become a legal issue and would have to see if there would be a cost benefit to legally pursue it further.  Board members suggested getting the lawyer to send a letter or meet with a consumer advocate.  
b. Comprise Server (Document#11-41) Eileen stated that the SAM server is 10 years old and a replacement would be needed to upgrade to the latest version of SAM and possibly the Smart Pay component. An upgrade for the server was not in the budget. Eileen presented the Board with a quote for $8,000 for a new server from Dell. Eileen suggested either taking funds from Development fund or charging all SAM users. One suggestion was for half of the cost to come from the Development fund and the other half split among 14 participating libraries currently using SAM. One Board member expressed that a new server would be a benefit system wide and should be considered a corporate asset. The full funding should come from development funds.   Sara Hansen moved to recommend the purchase of the Dell Server for $8,000 out of the Development Fund. Irene Goldberg seconded the motion. All members were in favor. The motion carried. The Board recommended that the Finance Committee discuss annual development fund contributions for future hardware needs. 
NEW BUSINESS: 
b. 2011-2012 Meeting Calendars (Document#11-43) Eileen reviewed the meeting calendar with Board Members. She noted there will be no November Executive Board meeting. The November/December meeting will be a combined with the General Membership meeting on December 16 at Monroe Township Library. The June General Membership meeting will also be a combined meeting.  Eileen announced the October General Membership meeting location will be Plainfield. Ingrid Bruck moved to approve 2011-2012 Executive Board meeting and General Membership Meeting dates. Irene Goldberg seconded the motion. All members were in favor. The motion carried.
c. 2011-2012 Approved Vendor List (Document#11-44)   Eileen presented an updated vendor list to the Board. Eileen explained to Sara that we have an interim check run around mid month to avoid late charges on any outstanding invoices from the approved list. Sara Hansen moved to approve the new 2011-2012 vendor list. Irene Goldberg seconded the motion. All members were in favor. The motion carried. 
OTHER: 
Joe Da Rold invited Board members to the opening of the new Children’s Library at Plainfield Public Library. 
Eileen spoke about a patron’s request to maintain a Value line subscription. Eileen will look into a consortia subscription and share it with the members.  

Eileen mentioned that one member library’s patron became very incensed about email notification of a book. The patron felt that the email identified personal information and did not protect their privacy. There was concern for personal identity theft. Eileen will respond to the concerned patron and look into ways to conceal the information, so that addresses and other private information won’t show on the notice.  
COMMUNICATIONS: . 
ADJOURNMENT: 
Ingrid Bruck moved to adjourn the July meeting. Irene Goldberg seconded the motion. All members were in favor. The motion carried. The meeting adjourned at 11:25am.
The next meeting will be held at the LMxAC office on August 25, 2011.
Respectfully Submitted,
Ingrid Bruck, Secretary 

